
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
August 21, 2015
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Bernie Cassidy, Peggy Tonon, Carlin Cameron, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Bill Hooks, Hon. Holly Frederickson, Justice Jim Rice, and Charlie Harball
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  None
Members Absent:  Judge Connolly, Judge Wood, and Judge Harkin
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: Michele Snowberger
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.      

PUBLIC COMMENT:  None

OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on June 19, 2015, were reviewed.   A motion was made by Judge Frederickson and seconded by Bernie Cassidy that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
Benchbook Update/Form Approval

Michele Snowberger reported that the subcommittee had not done any more work on the forms since the spring conference.  She spoke with Judge Connolly and Judge Beckham and they have established a work plan from this point forward.  The committee will be meeting every other week for one hour, via conference call.  They will then have one last meeting to discuss any major issues with any of the forms and then hope to bring them to the Commission meeting on September 28th.  Ms. Snowberger is unavailable for that meeting; however, Judge Connolly, Judge Beckham and Judge Wilson will be in attendance and will give the report.  Ms. Snowberger no longer has access to make changes on the Supreme Court’s website, so she will be working with Kevin Cook in the Law Library to make necessary changes/updates and get those approved forms up on the website.  Ms. Snowberger reported that the subcommittee was almost through all of the criminal forms, which leaves search warrants, the jury module, and the civil forms – which should all go a lot faster.  The subcommittee is requesting a month to reevaluate where they are with the forms.   
MJI Update
Peggy Tonon distributed the evaluations from the MJI training in June.  Those that attended were very pleased with the training and the professors, and enjoyed the challenge.  The housing was not as good as it could have been.  If the MJI is held in the future, Peggy recommended the dorm be secured as far out as possible to ensure the judges receive rooms in one of the better ones.  The preferred dorms were not available or were being remodeled.   Ms. Tonon requested additional time to go over the evaluations as she had just received them earlier in the week.  She will report again at the September meeting.  Shauna Ryan will talk to Beth McLaughlin about funding for future MJI training.  
Judge Frederickson commented that having attended MJI, a participant has to be motivated and want to be there.  There are many judges who would never choose to attend, whether it was one week or two, because of the intensity of the training.  Judge Carver suggested polling the judges at the fall conference by asking how many judges would attend MJI if the course was shortened from two weeks down to one week.  

NEW BUSINESS:
MJI – Excusal from future training

Ms. Tonon reported that she had a question from one of the judges about whether they could use their waiver at a time when a conference is held in a location far from home.  The Commission had met previously and decided at the last meeting that the waivers must be used within one (1) year of completing MJI.  The Commission discussed the issue again and decided that a judge who attends MJI must request and file a waiver within one year for a specific conference, but the conference does not necessarily need to be within the one year.  Judge Carver made a motion that the judges who attend and successfully complete MJI may file a waiver, within one year, for excusal from a specific conference in the future.  Peggy Tonon seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  Ms. Tonon agreed to send an email to the MJI participants clarifying the waiver request process.  
Commission Approval of Requests for Waiver of Training for Fall 2015 Conference

Debra Williams, Virginia Seigel, Kerry Burman, and Larry Pahut:  Judge Fagenstrom moved to approve the actions of the waiver committee.  Judge Frederickson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.    
Approve Request for Temporary Certificate and Waiver of Training for New Judge

James Seykora (Hardin) and Dennis DeVries (Polson):  Judge Carver moved to approve the action of the waiver committee.  Judge Fagenstrom seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Plaques for past COCOLJ members Judge Gary Olson and Kelly Addy 
Judge Miller asked if Justice Rice and/or Chief Justice McGrath would present the plaques to past commission members, Gary Olson and Kelly Addy, during the fall conference.  Justice Rice indicated that he would talk to Justice McGrath and that one or the other would likely present the plaques.  Justice Rice will follow up with the Commission as soon as he visits with Chief Justice McGrath. 
Certificates of Training

Shauna Ryan asked if it was necessary to issue a certificate to each judge after every conference or if they could be issued after the certification conferences only.  After some discussion it was determined that the certificates would continue to be issued after every conference.  We will look at printing the certificates ahead of time and handing them out to each judge immediately at the end of each conference.  Shauna will follow up with Judge Frederickson regarding templates she currently has on her home computer.    
Fall 2015 Conference
Shauna Ryan reported that all of the presenters had been contacted and confirmed.  Judge Carver reported that the subject matter for the mock jury trial has been changed by Judge Carter and Judge Wilson.  Originally it was suggested that it be an aggravated DUI trial.  Judge Carter and Judge Wilson however felt that a domestic violence trial would make for a better mock trial.  The commission did not have any issues with the change in direction and thought a mock domestic violence trial would be beneficial.    
Vendors on the Conference Agenda

Judge Connolly was unable to attend this meeting and requested that the matter be addressed at the September meeting.   

Judges List Serv

The Commission discussed the issue of judges posting comments on the list serv that may not be appropriate.  Potentially anything posted on the list serve can be made available to the public – if requested.  Judge Carver will send out a reminder that a judge should not put anything on the list serve that they wouldn’t say in open court.  The list serv is public record and available to anyone, including those whose names may appear on it. 

Judge Complaint - Non-Training Related Issues

Judge Miller reported that he received a voluminous complaint from a limited court judge about a neighboring judge.  The issues brought to this Commission did not appear to be training related.  It was determined that the issues raised in the complaint are beyond the scope of this Commission.  Judge Miller will advise the complainant of the Commission’s position.   

Newly Created Sentencing Commission – SB 224

Bill Hooks reported that the legislature created a task force committee to look into the current public defender system and related issues.  The first meeting will be on September 17, 2015, and Mr. Hooks invited anyone interested to attend.
Automation Update

Judge Carver reported that the committee just spent three days with JSI working on the new Enterprise system.  The meetings will continue through April or June of 2016.  Judge Carver commended the committee members for all of their hard work and dedication over the course of this project.
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.    
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on September 28, 2015, at 1:00 p.m. at the Red Lion Colonial Hotel in Helena.   
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